Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting

Tuesday, May 10, 2016
Middle School Library
MINUTES

Present: Chairperson Patience Anderson, Vice Chairman Ted Hintz, Jr., Council Members Pete Brown, Melissa Engel, Mark Philhower, Josh Piteo and Kevin Reich and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco
Call to order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Anderson called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Middle School Library. 
Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Ms. Engel, to adopt the agenda as written.  Voted (7-0) 
Approval of Minutes

A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Reich, to approve the minutes of the Town Council Special Meeting of April 26, 2016 and the Regular Meeting of April 26, 2016 as written.  Voted (6-0-1) Mr. Piteo abstained.
Presentations

None
Public Remarks

None
Bids & Contracts
UTV Bid for Fire Department
The purchase of a UTV for the Fire Department was approved in the Capital budget. The project went out to bid with two responses received.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to award the bid to Cofiell’s Sport and Power of Glastonbury in the amount of $19,068.96 for the purchase of a UTV for the Fire Department. Voted (7-0)
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

None

Continued Business

Status Report from Charter Revision Commission

Ms. Engel reported that all of the items that the Charter Revision Commission have reviewed to date were approved. The bifurcation of the budget is still being discussed.
Update on Abbey Road Extension Abandonment

Mr. Philhower recused himself from this item.
A letter was received from Mark and Delores Morgano in support of the abandonment of Abbey Road Extension.  The letter will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.  A letter (the full letter will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office) was received from Planning & Zoning Official Jeremy DeCarli with the recommendation to maintain Abbey Road Extension as Town property with the following reasons:

· This right of way is part of a larger east-west corridor from the Portland Town Line to Champion Hill Road and although not currently maintained, is an asset to the Town for the future as few east-west transportation corridors exist in Town other than Route 66.

· Several large parcels exist along Stage Coach Run; eliminating Abbey Road Extension permanently creates a situation where these lots can only be accessed from the west and could inhibit emergency response if the parcels are further developed.

· There does not appear to be any cost to the town in keeping ownership of this corridor and there is no apparent benefit to the Town in abandoning the right of way.
Council members discussed the possibility of leasing the property to the adjoining neighbors.  Mr. Maniscalco will talk to the Town Attorney regarding this option. Mr. DeCarli will reach out to abutting property owners.

Discussion and Action on 2016-2017 Budget
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Reich, to delay the budget vote until the State makes a decision on their budget.  Voted (3-4) Mr. Hintz, Mr. Brown and Mr. Reich in favor; Mrs. Anderson, Ms. Engel, Mr. Philhower and Mr. Piteo against.  Motion does not pass.
Council members discussed the timing of the budget vote by the State and their opinions on whether the Town vote should be postponed.
A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to reduce the Board of Finance recommended budget by $873,096 (copy of detail to be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office).  Voted (4-3) Mrs. Anderson, Ms. Engel, Mr. Philhower and Mr. Piteo in favor; Mr. Brown, Mr. Hintz and Mr. Reich against.

Council members discussed the cuts and the possibility of adding questions to the ballot.

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz and then rescinded to add questions to the ballot.  This item was not listed on the agenda.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Ms. Engel, to add an item to the agenda under New Business to add questions to the budget referendum ballot.  Voted (6-1) Mr. Philhower against. 
A motion was made by Mr. Piteo to request a letter be sent to the legislators to provide one year relief of State mandates.  The motion wasn’t seconded.

New Business

Question on Budget Ballot

A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Ms. Engel, to add two questions to the ballot for the budget referendum: Is the budget too high – yes or no; Is the budget too low – yes or no and the questions should be placed lower on the page from the budget vote question.  Voted (5-2) Mr. Philhower and Mr. Piteo against.
Seamster Park Playground Presentation
Mr. Maniscalco reported that a report was recently completed by the insurance company of the Seamster Park Playground at Memorial School.  It found multiple safety issues.  Parks & Recreation Director Jeremy Hall provided a recommendation for funding a replacement playground which includes fundraising.  The full recommendation will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.  Council members discussed safety concerns on leaving the playground for another year and the liability issues that it could cause.  Mr. Reich noted that he will donate $1,000 to the new playground fund.
Discussion of Employee Handbook Complaint Procedure Policy
Mr. Maniscalco reported on the Employee handbook policy directing harassment complaints an employee may have against the Town Manager to the Town Council.  This has proven to not always be the most effective avenue for dealing with the issue.  The handbook leaves a fairly broad definition of what harassment is.  There are multiple other avenues for an employee to make a harassment complaint against the Town Manager including through their union and the Commission on Human Rights and Opportunity.  The Town Labor Attorney recommended the Council review this portion of the handbook.  Mr. Hintz noted that he would like to continue the discussion in Executive Session as Attorney Client Privilege Information at the next meeting.
On-Call Services RFP

Town staff are working on an on call sidewalk bid and had the thought that it may make sense to develop an on call bid for other services such as plumbing, electrical and carpentry.  This would allow the Town to develop a list of contractors with predetermined hourly rates that can then be called upon for repairs.  This would help save time and allow staff to more closely follow the Purchasing ordinance.  The Council would have a preference for in town contractors.  Mr. Maniscalco noted that the bids would be on the State Department of Administrative Services site and staff could reach out to vendors currently on the vendor listing through Finance.
Discussion of Splitting Motor Vehicle Tax Payments over $1,000

Mr. Hintz provided an overview of the possibility of the town splitting motor vehicle tax payments over $1,000 to be paid in July and January rather than a full payment in July.  A draft resolution was prepared for the Council to consider. Collector of Revenue Nancy Hasselman was not in favor of splitting the bill.  One issue that could occur is if a taxpayer moves between July and January the second half of the payment may not be received.  Council members discussed the proposal and took no action.
Town Manager Report

Update on Gas Project and Construction Schedule
A schedule was provided to Council members of the proposed installation of the boilers.  The schedule will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.  
Update on Christopher Brook Project Meetings
A public information meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, May 11th at 7:00 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.  The construction trailer will be parked at Sears Park during the project and parking will be available at Sears Park to the Happiest Paddler during construction.
Update on Dispatch
Mr. Maniscalco met with Glastonbury and Quinnebaug Valley (QV) and will be working on a mutual aid agreement in case Glastonbury dispatch goes down due to a natural disaster. QV purchased all of the hard assets from KX and the Town would like to see they can continue to use the hard assets that are on our tower.  Also, a COLLECT approval is being worked on that will allow the Police Department to run background checks and license plate checks.  Final approval is in process.  Glastonbury dispatch should be operable by June 30th.
Update on Paving on Main Street

The paving on Main Street in the area of the gas lines will be started in June.  The cost will be $114,000.
Appointments – EDC and Cemetery Board
Mr. Maniscalco appointed Ted Turner to the Economic Development Commission with a term through December 31, 2020 and appointed Theresa Latimer to the Town Cemetery Board with a term through April 30, 2018.
Update on Open Positions

a. Public Works Director

Interviews are scheduled for May 24th and 25th.  Mr. Brown and Mr. Philhower will sit on the interview panel.
Appointments

A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Mr. Brown, to appoint Kara Pedersen as an alternate on the Middle Haddam Historic District Commission with a term through December 31, 2019.  Voted (7-0)
Tax Refunds

A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Piteo, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $479.18.  Voted (7-0) 

Public Remarks

Mark Lambert, Brookside Court and Board of Finance member, commented on Governor Malloy’s most recent budget proposal.  The Board of Finance deliberated and decided on their budget based on Governor Malloy’s original budget proposal. It is not inconsistent to use the most recent proposal as a basis for the budget.
Communications, Correspondence & Announcements

April Board and Commission Summary
The April Board and Commission summary was provided to the Council members.  The report is also available on the Town website.
Adjournment
A motion was made by Ms. Engel, seconded by Mr. Reich, to adjourn the meeting at 8:20 p.m.  Voted (7-0)
Respectfully submitted,
Cathy Sirois
Recording Clerk
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